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MEMORANDUM
To:      International Education Program Administrators

1) DHS Announces 60 Day Notice and Comment Period for SEVIS Issues
2) DOS Clarifies that F-1 Visa is Required for Consultations about On-line Courses
3) Effective November 23, 2010, USCIS:
· Revises Form I-129

· Issues New Fee Schedule
· Introduces Fee Waiver Form
4) ICE Issues Haitian Student Special Relief and TPS “Guidance”
5) H-1B Cap Update
6) US Department of State Announces Increase in International Student Enrollment for 2009-2010
7) National Physical Therapy Exam (NPTE) Registration Update: NPTE-i
It was nice seeing so many of you at the NAFSA Region X Conference.  For those of you who have not already met him, I would like to introduce you to our new Associate, Michael Goldstein.  He is our fourth attorney in the office - and my first born.
1)  DHS Announces 60 Day Notice and Comment Period for SEVIS Issues

On November 10, 2010 the Department of Homeland Security, ICE, published a 60-Day “Notice of Information Collection for Review” regarding SEVIS in the “Federal Register.” The agency is encouraging public comments on four points, specifically “…with regard to the estimated public burden and associated response time.”  The four points are:

(1) Evaluate whether the proposed collection of information is 

necessary for the proper performance of the functions of the 

agency’s [sic], including whether the information will have 

practical utility;

(2) Evaluate the accuracy of the agencies [sic] estimate of the 

burden of the proposed collection of information, including 

the validity of the methodology and assumptions used;

(3) Enhance the quality, utility, and clarity of the information 

collected; and

(4) Minimize the burden of the collection of information on those 

who are to respond, including through the use of appropriate 

automated, electronic, mechanical, or other technological collection techniques or other forms of information technology, e.g., permitting electronic submission of responses.

The “Notice” can be found in its entirety by clicking here. Comments will be accepted until January 10, 2011.  
This is the time to make your voice heard.  Let’s not be shy about it. Think how much better it will make you feel.
2) DOS Clarifies that F-1 Visa is Required for Consultations About On-line Courses

The Department of State has modified the “Foreign Affairs Manual” to clarify that B-2 visas are not considered appropriate for “…students engaged in an on-line course of study traveling to the United States for academic consultations or to take examinations.” An F-1 visa is required for this purpose. See: 9FAM41.61N9.2-1(c).
3) Effective November 23, 2010, USCIS:
· Revises Form I-129
On November 23, 2010 the revised USCIS form I-129 was published.  While it may be wise to acclimate oneself with the new form, USCIS advises that it will accept the previous version of the form for 30 days, or until December 21, 2010. Common non-immigrant visa categories that require the I-129 form are H, O, L, E, R, and TN.
The previous version of the form will be accepted if it is postmarked on December 21, 2010, but one must make sure to have the envelope postmarked. 

· Issues New Fee Schedule

On September 24, 2010, DHS published a “Final rule” in the “Federal Register” adjusting – and for the most part increasing – USCIS fees. The “Final rule” has the net effect of increasing fees by about 10 percent, some more, and some less. The new fee schedule became effective on November 23, 2010. A complete copy can be found at USCIS’s website here or as a freestanding and edited PDF here.
While many of the most common fees were increased, the fee for naturalization petitions escaped unscathed.
· Introduces Fee Waiver Form

Drum roll please: For the first time, and after many years, USCIS has introduced a standardized form to request waivers of fees charged for immigration benefit processing. Say hello to Form I-912 – it is sure to be popular.

The new form, I-912 Request for Fee Waiver, became available on November 23, 2010.  According to the USCIS website, “The new form identifies clear requirements for documenting a fee waiver request.  The form’s instructions also give information on the methodology that USCIS uses to evaluate the requests.”  The article goes on to give the following example: “…if an applicant can show that he or she is receiving a means-tested benefit and presents evidence to document that claim, then there is no requirement to submit further evidence.”  The article also states that USCIS will use the same methodology in reviewing all fee waiver requests whether submitted via the new Form I-912 or in a written statement by the applicant.
USCIS has not announced if there is a fee for the new form.
4) ICE Issues Haitian Student Special Relief and TPS “Guidance”
ICE has issued SEVP Policy dated September 17, 2010 entitled “Policy Guidance 1004-06 – Emergent Circumstances Q&A.” The “Policy Guidance” concerns F-1 employment, and Temporary Protected Status (TPS) issues for F-1 Haitians experiencing severe hardship as a direct result of the January 12, 2010 earthquake. The guidance specifically addresses both extended F-1 employment under special Haitian relief, and TPS eligibility and how they coordinate. The “Guidance” may be reviewed by clicking here. 
5) H-1B Cap Update
On December 1, 2010 USCIS updated the H-1B cap count to note that as of November 26, 2010, approximately 50,400 H-1B cap-subject petitions were receipted against the 65,000 total cap.

Further, USCIS has receipted nearly 18,400 H-1B petitions against the 20,000 cap for aliens with advanced degrees. These numbers continue to be significantly below the totals for 2009. At this pace, there is speculation that the cap may be reached sometime between late January and early February. Please note that the cap could be reached sooner if a late surge of applications are filed, as was the case last year. 
6) US Department of State: Increase in International Student Enrollment for 2009-2010

We are pleased to pass along a November 15, 2010 article posted on the US Department of State’s website which reported that the “…number of international students at colleges and universities in the United States increased by 3 percent to 690,923 during the 2009-2010 academic year.” We hope that this news gives many of you a chance to request more office support at the upcoming holiday parties. The article goes on to say that the number represents “a record high number of international students in the United States” and that the “growth was driven mainly by a 30 percent increase in Chinese enrollment… to nearly 128,000 students. Chinese students account for more than 18 percent of the total international student population.”  With those numbers, it should not be a surprise that “China leads the top ten countries sending students to the United States, followed by India, the Republic of Korea, Canada, Taiwan, Japan, Saudi Arabia, Mexico, Vietnam and Turkey.” These findings, and others, were released in the annual survey, Open Doors 2010, published by IIE. 

The full press kit, which includes all kinds of surveys, analyses, gadgets and fun factoids, can be found at www.iie.org/opendoors.
7) National Physical Therapy Exam (NPTE) Registration Update: NPTE-i

Earlier this year, the Federation of State Boards of Physical Therapy (FSBPT) suspended physical therapist applicants educated in certain countries (Philippines, India, Egypt, and Pakistan) from registering for the National Physical Therapy Exam (NPTE) due to concerns of fraud. As of early November, the FSBPT announced that physical therapists educated in those countries are now eligible to register for the NPTE-i, which is the alternative form of the NPTE.  The FSBPT claims a separate, segregated exam is necessary due to pervasive and ongoing security breaches by graduates from certain countries.  About a month ago a lawsuit was filed against FSBPT, among others, in an attempt to revoke their policy.  The lawsuit alleges that FSBPT’s exam policy is discriminatory and violates both federal and state law, among other things. Resolution of the lawsuit is expected to take many months, if not longer – during which the FSBPT’s current exam policy will likely remain in effect.
We wish you very Happy Holidays and a great New Year!
Many thanks for your comments, your suggestions and for referring your students, scholars and faculty members.

Please let me know if you have any questions, or if you would like copies of any of the materials covered.

Note: The information provided in this Memorandum is not legal advice. Transmission of this information is not intended to create, and receipt by you does not constitute, an attorney-client relationship. Readers must not act upon any information without first seeking advice from a qualified attorney. Neither the publisher, nor any contributor is responsible for any damages resulting from any error, inaccuracy, or omission contained herein. 
